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Bishop Fabrizio Borgia (18)

Rome

November 16, 1748

J.M.J.

Your Excellency,
I much regret that I could not obey your request through Marquis Belloni that I come to Prasede since I had 
nothing more to do in Ferentino – due to the sickness of the Mother Abbess. Since there were no clerics in 
the seminary, I thought I should leave as soon as possible for this capitol. That decision was directed by the 
always adorable Divine Providence, since I immediately had the chance to speak with Cardinal Calvachini, 
the chairman of the case, to whom I revealed only a prudent indifference to the case. I did speak with the 
cardinal of San Clemente and Cardinals Gentili and Tanara, to whom I recommended our case.
Now there remains going to the feet of His Holiness, which I hope to do next Friday with advice of the two 
cardinals, one of San Clemente and the other Cardinal Gentili. I will present them with a petition in order 
to obtain the favor of opening Retreats without the consent of the Mendicants and with only the consent 
of the Ordinaries of the dioceses. I know I am asking a difficult thing. But I find myself in a complicated 
emergency and am taking the shortest cut. This step is very quiet so that adversaries, etc. Then I will go to 
the other cardinals. When this is done, nothing more remains for me. I will go to three locations for mis-
sions, having been requested by the cardinal of San Clemente. I could not decline because he wishes that I, 
personally, do the work.
It seems to me this is the hardest I have ever worked, but with more strength of spirit and body. Now my ingrat-
itude has grown, for I am wanting in those exceedingly high graces, which are not granted to ingrates like me.
I have written this letter by bits because of pressing affairs. Consequently, after rewriting, I was once more 
with Cardinals Tanara and Gentili to consult on the petition, which they were thinking of presenting to His 
Holiness. After mature reflection they counseled me to wait. Meanwhile, Cardinal Gentili is working close 
to His Holiness and has all eagerness to found the Retreat of Pagliano, which is in the same situation as 
Ceccano and Terracina. So Cardinal S. thinks to do all in one act. We will wait and see.
Meanwhile, continue to recommend the affair to God and to Mary Most Holy. I am not neglecting to take 
every step I can without holding back, hoping that it can end here, as I expect, within three or four days. 
Then, I will embark on apostolic works with the idea of returning to Rome after the Feast of Christmas. After 
that, I will turn my feet toward you, since I have not been able to do that until now because of what I wrote above
I was eager to obey your venerated command, communicated by Marquis Belloni, to whom I spoke with 
the greatest earnestness possible that he intervene with the priests at Pofi. He said he would do so, but in my 
opinion he was neither hot nor cold.
I also brought up the extreme anger of the populace of Ceccano and other regions of the diocese if the Re-
treat were to be torn down, as well as the damage that would happen to the donations to the Frati as a result. 
I am waiting for an answer.
I rest at your feet and implore the charity of your prayers and your holy blessing, and with profound rever-
ence, kissing your sacred pastoral vestments, I am,
Your humble, devoted, unworthy servant,
Paul of the Cross


